CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held remotely by Zoom Video Conference on Thursday 7 January 2021 at 1900hrs.
Attendance by Zoom were Chairman Cllr J Williams, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs L Doggett, Mrs S O’ Brien, FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson,  D Meyer, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There was an apology from Cllr MAT Harbour.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes of the meeting held by Zoom Meeting on 3 December 2020 were amended by Cllr Mrs S O’ Brien and a new second paragraph substituted in the highways section and then confirmed. To be signed at a later date.

Matters Arising
Retrospective planning with the Vale of Grwyney Community Council on Monday 4th January 2021 at 1930 hrs by zoom conference. Cllrs Mrs L Doggett and Mrs S O’Brien attended the meeting and The V of G Clerk sent them the link. Cllrs Mrs L Doggett and Mrs S O’Brien reported the details of the meeting which did not have a fixed agenda but it was agreed that there was a general need to make representations about retrospective applications. They said the attendees were very positive and agreed that there should be penalties for these applications such as enhanced fees. There was going to be a follow up meeting at 1930 hrs on 25th January 2021.
Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales annual report February 2020. This was discussed at the annual meeting held by zoom conference on 15th June 2020. Determination 42: Community Councils are mandated to make available a payment to each of their members of £150 per year for costs incurred in respect of telephone usage, information technology, consumables etc. No decision is required by the Council as this payment is mandated for every member unless they advise the appropriate officer in writing they do not want to take the payment. The Clerk sent a proforma to each Councillor with the agenda and minutes on 1st January 2021 to be handed in to the Clerk at the next face to face meeting.
Highways / Playgrounds
Re: A40 Bwlch. The Clerk wrote to the Trunk Road Agency to ask for the request for a footpath from the Footway Parc y Bryn to Glanpant Corner to be resubmitted. Cllr RDH Jackson asked the Clerk if there had been a reply from the trunk road agency but nothing had been received yet..
The Clerk wrote  to the Area Manager, Highways department about the lane running uphill from Llwynamawr Farm towards Ty Gwelt and Cilfaenor. Gullies are getting blocked all the time by the amount of debris which runs down the road from Mr Gould’s wood store entrance. Cllr Mrs K Silk reported that the Highways Area Manager had visited the site and a trench had been dug by Mr Gould which should take away the water and hopefully solve the problem. 

Cllr RDH Jackson requested that a seat be placed on the route from Bwlch to Tretower at “Pole Ten” which is a high point on the walk. Cllr Mrs K Silk informed the Highways supervisor who replied that he would try and get permission for the bench but it would take some time to obtain the licence. The suggested location for the bench is about 10m south (towards Bwlch) of Pole 10 where the verge widens a little.
Mrs J Nicholls informed the Rights of Way Officer that the footpaths between Tretower and Cwmdu and the Green Lane from the Gaers to Tretower needed clearing. An email from the Rights of Way Officer stated that the public footpaths would be placed on the warden’s work programme. Cllr D Meyer explained the situation regarding the amount of water in the Green lane which was also very overgrown and the issue of flooding which threatened Tretower. Cllr D Meyer stated that there was going to be a Zoom meeting soon to discuss flooding issues. 
Mr C Page has requested four signs to be erected in Cathedine. There was a discussion about this and the Bwlch Councillors gave their opinions about this. The main concern was that the sites requested by Mr Page for the signs were mostly in the Llangorse Council area and they thought the best place for a sign would be by the Church in Cathedine.The Council’s decision was that the Clerk should write to the Llangorse Council Clerk for their opinion and to the Highways Signage Section for their advice. It was suggested that the Council should request one sign for Cathedine to be erected at the Bwlch end of Cathedine. He was also to write to Mr Page to explain the Council’s views.
Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting informed the Council that there was a manhole cover balanced on top of a large manhole at the edge of the road leading from the Tretower Court to the A40 and she stated it was unsafe. The Clerk is to check this out and report it to the Highways Supervisor.
It was reported that trees by Glasfryn Terrace were obstructing the nearby streetlight. It was also reported that the streetlight by the closed Cwmdu toilets and defibrillator was not working. The Clerk is to report both of these problems to the street lighting section at PCC.

The Police Commissioner’s response to Cllr MAT Harbour’s report about traffic speeding through Bwlch was a suggestion to hold a virtual meeting. Cllr MAT Harbour could give a report at the next meeting.
Cllr D Meyer informed the Council that CADW was going to conduct a survey on the walls around Tretower Cort and Castle.

Correspondence

The following emails / letters numbers 1- 4 had been forwarded to the Councillors.
1. Email david.tirynant@gmail.com CRIC and the COVID pandemic
 sent 04/12/2020 17 KB

 A request for financial help for the CRIC. Sent to all Councillors on 22/12/2020
It was proposed that £500 be donated to the CRIC.

Proposed by Cllr RDH Jackson and Seconded by Cllr Mrs JE Block. Carried.
2. Email  08/12/2020 Police and Crime Commissioner have your say on policing priorities and funding sent to all Councillors on 13/12/2020 357 KB
3. Email  Charity Commission Newsletter – Issue 65. Sent to all Councillors on 17/12/2020
14 KB


4. Email 
Natural England Countryside Code Review - deadline 15 December. Sent to all Councillors on 10/12/2020 283 KB
5. Email 21/12/2020 Wales Air Ambulance Charity Emergency Appeal asking for a donation.

It was proposed that £100 be donated to the Wales Air Ambulance Charity.

Proposed by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting and Seconded by Cllr RDH Jackson. Carried.

6. Email katie@katiepowis.co.uk  Welsh Government - Keep Wales Safe campaign
sent 22/12/2020 11 MB send to all Councillors.
7. Email BBNPA Consultation on Local Development Plan – Llanspyddid Village Plan – open for public consultation for a period of 10 weeks from 10th December 2020 to 18th February 2021. Integrated Sustainability Appraisal Revised Scoping Report – open for public consultation for a period of 6 weeks from 10th December 2020 to 21st January 2021. Draft documents available on BBNPA Website.

8. Email Powys Teaching Health Board – update from the Board including Coronavirus Testing in Powys and Covid-19 Immunisation in Powys sent 18/12/2020.
9. Email One Voice Wales Update on launch of Understanding Welsh Places website.

Understanding Welsh Places is a bilingual website that presents information on the economy, demographic make-up and local services of more than 300 places in Wales in a quick and easy format. Sent 09/12/2020.


The Clerk had forwarded several important emails to the Councillors during December including the latest Government guidance on the coronavirus, 
Planning
1. Planning Application – 20/19129/FUL – 12/11/2020 – “Proposed detached garage with annex over to be used only for accommodation incidental to the main dwelling house.” At The Vine, Bwlch. A reply was required by 03/12/2020, however the Planning Officer gave the Council an extension and the Clerk read out the letter sent to  BBNPA on 06/12/2020 with the Councils comments.

2. Planning Application – 20/19286/LBC – 23/11/2020 – “Construction of a demountable flood gate to the front entrance of the property.” At Zoar House, Tretower. The Clerk read out the letter sent  to BBNPA on 06/12/2020 with the Councils comments.
3. Planning Application – 20/19287/LBC – 23/11/2020 – “Installation of demountable flood gates to both the front and rear doors of the property.” At Castle Cottage, Tretower. The Clerk read out the letter sent to  BBNPA on 06/12/2020 with the Councils comments.

4. Email 01/12/2020 from Mr Ian Brooks concerning his planning application to make the best use of the Cwmdu toilets. Original planning application 20/18563/FUL – 29/07/2020 – “Change of use of former public toilets to form a wellbeing centre along with a public toilet element and the construction of a first floor extension” This application was withdrawn on 10/08/2020. The Clerk wrote to Mr Ian Brooks on 06/12/2020 and informed him that the Councillors were against losing any part of the play park to provide parking spaces.

5. Planning Application – 20/19255/CON – 10/12/2020 – “Application to vary condition 2 pursuant to planning permission 17/15496/FUL (“Erection of a two-storey dwelling”) to reduce the scale of the building” at 1 Coed Y Bryn, Bwlch. A reply was required by 31/12/2020, however the Planning Officer gave an extension to reply by 10/01/2021. The Clerk was to reply to BBNPA with the Council’s comments by 10/01/2021.
6. Planning Application – 20/18718/FUL – 18/06/2020 – “Change of use to allow use as Class A1 retail use, with ancillary storage at first floor, incorporating alterations to exterior of the building implemented as part of planning permission 17/1504/FUL, with enabling works.” At Crickhowell Conservative Club. Planning Application 20/18780/FUL – 08/07/2020 – difference in window configuration to earlier application. The Clerk wrote on behalf of the Council on 13/07/2020 to object to both of these planning applications and to request that the Council be added to the list of consultees. Planning Application 20/18718/FUL – 05/08/2020 – Amended plans have been received by BBNPA and the application has been re-registered as valid with effect from 22/07/2020. The Clerk resubmitted the Council’s original comments on 15/11/2020. Planning Applications 20/18780/FUL and 20/18718/FUL were submitted on 06/01/2021 with amended details and replies were required by 27/01/2021. The Clerk was to resubmit the Council’s original comments to BBNPA by 27/01/2021.
7. Planning Application – 20/19073/LBC – 28/10/2020 – “to replace the existing rusted and leaking corrugated tin roof panels with new tin roof panels of the same profile. The roof is on the old Threshing barn at Middle Gaer Farm and the water ingress has caused damage to the timber structure of the roof and barn.” At Middle Gaer, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 15/11/2020 with the Council’s comments. BBNPA letter dated 08/12/2020 gave permission for this development.
8. Planning Application – 20/18907/FUL – 20/08/2020 – “Conversion of former skittle alley to a residential annexe serving the main dwelling.” At Clwyd–y- Dwyrain, Tretower. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 10/09/2020 with the Council’s comments. BBNPA letter dated 22/12/2020 gave permission for this development.
9. Planning Aid Wales Training – “Planning from Start to Finish” – an Online Training course designed for Councils in Wales. Full access to this course for up to 20 members of a single Council costs £150.00. All Councillors can access and watch the course again and again for the whole year. The Clerk sent for this course and an invoice for £150 to Planning Aid Wales was sent to the Council. Planning Aid Wales requires all Councillors email addresses before the start of the online course. The Clerk prepared a list of Councillors names and email addresses without any other details. Cllr Mrs S O’Brien is to be the group administrator as the Clerk is due to leave his post at the end of April 2021.
Accounts
1. Audit Wales External Audit  - £356.00
2. Planning Aid Wales Online Course - £150.00

3. Stefhan Caddick Website Issues - £ 340.00
4. Wales Air Ambulance Donation - £100.00 

5. C.R.I.C. Donation     - £500 

Proposed by Cllr D Meyer and Seconded by Cllr Mrs L Doggett. Carried.

The Clerk has paid the monthly payment of £14.39 for December for the Zoom account.
6. VAT claim for £294 has been submitted online to HMRC.
7. Email Audit Wales has informed the Council that the Audit Wales schedule for the next three years has been decided and will follow a new system which will audit councils on a transaction based unit for one year and two years on a basic audit procedure. Cwmdu and District Community Council will have the transaction based audit for 2020-21.
8. Bank Balance - £14039.27 – Council - £8771.63  The War Memorial Restoration Fund stands at £5267.64.
Precept payment of £4000 was paid into the bank on 31/12/2020.

The Clerk made arrangements with Cllrs RDH Jackson and Mrs HG Sweeting to get the cheque book signed.
Playing Fields and Allotments 

Various points concerned with the playing fields are to be dealt with after the lockdown has been eased.

Potholes. A lock is needed for the gate between the Playing Fields and the caravan park. The ash tree by the back fence needs pruning.
Council Website
The website manager emailed the Council with his report on carrying out the work necessary to comply with the website accessibility regulations. The cost of dealing with the accessibility issues on the Council website is £340.00. The website manager set up the Council’s website and maintains the annual requirements to keep it active and because of that it was felt that he should be the one to bring the website up to date for the website accessibility regulations. It should not be necessary to go out to tender as the website manager  who set up the website for the Council is the computer expert who has been the one who dealt with the Council’s website from the beginning.
It is proposed to go ahead with the work required to amend the Council’s website

Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block and Seconded by Cllr FJ Morgan. Carried.

Clerk’s Resignation
The Clerk had to arrange to post notices of the advert for a new clerk.
New computer for the Council. There was a need to purchase a new computer for the Council ready to hand over to a new Clerk in May 2021. The present Clerk had used his own Computer / Broadband / Printer etc for the council’s paperwork and this needed to be changed so that another clerk can take over the council’s own equipment and paperwork. 
The Clerk is to price suitable laptops from various sources to establish the best value one for the Council. The Councillors would then select the one for the Council at the next meeting on Thursday 4th February 2021.

There will be a lot of work in preparing the council papers and files for handover as there are approximately 20 storage boxes of council paperwork to be sorted and listed ready to handover. The Council’s retention / disposal policy laid out the rules for disposing of outdated correspondence. The Clerk is authorised to deal with a local industrial shredding company to dispose of several boxes of outdated correspondence / files.
Meeting Closed at 2035 Hrs.

